Report of the CEO
Page 3
Document No. 10

ARRL Board of Directors

Second 2004 Meeting

July 16-17 – Windsor, Connecticut

Document No. 10
Report of the Chief Executive Officer

At the midpoint of the year it’s good to compare our expectations of how 2004 would unfold with what is actually taking place. If things are not going well there is still time make changes. Also, planning for next year will begin in earnest shortly and must be based on the most accurate assessment of trends possible.

A very high priority this year is to return ARRL to break-even or better financial performance. As Barry Shelley reports separately, we are on track. Overall we are actually a bit ahead for the first half of the year, although we now expect the second half to be not quite as good as originally planned. Even our cash flow is positive, for the first time in several years. Improving on this result in 2005, or even duplicating it, will be a challenge unless we are able to get the FCC to act promptly and favorably on license restructuring. Preparing the 2005 and 2006 budget plans will occupy much of staff’s attention this fall. In this we will be guided by the Board’s strategic planning decisions.

The other senior staff officers’ reports provide much detail, and I will let those reports speak for themselves. This report will attempt to provide a brief overview with regard to some matters in which I have been personally involved.

It would be only a slight exaggeration to describe the radio interference potential of Broadband over Power Lines (BPL) as an obsession. It could easily occupy all one’s waking hours and more, and on some days it does. There are several dimensions to this issue – technical, regulatory, political, economic, and public relations – at the local, state, federal, and international levels. A review of the current status and additional actions required of the ARRL will be presented as a separate document.

Last year at this time I was able to give the Board a detailed report on our successes at the 2003 World Radiocommunication Conference. There is nothing to match that this time around, but it is worth noting that preparations for WRC-07 are well underway. Paul Rinaldo and his staff in Fairfax work on this every day on behalf of the ARRL. I pitch in a little, but for most ITU work I wear an IARU badge and work alongside a growing team of international volunteers. The IARU team has been strengthened by the addition of Tim Ellam, VE6SH, as Vice President effective May 9. David Wardlaw, VK3ADW, the retiring Vice President, remains available for assignments as an IARU Technical Representative, one of two types of consultants that are available to the IARU President and Administrative Council. Another Canadian, Ken Pulfer, VE3PU, is shouldering increased responsibilities on behalf of the IARU in the Working Parties of the ITU Radiocommunication Sector, mostly in conjunction with WRC-07 preparations. 

IARU Region 3 Conference

In January you agreed to Rod Stafford’s and my request to amend the DXCC Rules to remove separate IARU membership as a criterion for determining a “political entity” for DXCC purposes. This removed the incentive for proposing IARU member-societies in places where they would not serve a useful purpose for the IARU. In turn this helped us deal with an issue that by an accident of timing (owing to the postponement of the IARU Region 3 Conference from September 2003 until February 2004 because of last summer’s SARS outbreak) came up before rather than after the conference: an application for IARU membership submitted to IARU Region 3 on behalf of the American Samoa Amateur Radio Association. Such applications are normally dealt with by the regional executive committees and not by a regional conference, and the Region 3 Directors did indeed deal with it before the conference: by returning the application without action, since American Samoa is already represented in the IARU by the ARRL and the right of representation is exclusive. So there was no application pending at the time of the conference, although one of the conference documents (you were given a copy in January) alluded to such an application. This document, number 33, eventually was withdrawn and not considered by the conference.

I reported to you on the conference by email on February 26 and will not repeat that report here. However, for your information I am attaching the “Report of the Special Committee to the Final Plenary of the 12th IARU Region 3 Conference” which was approved by the Plenary and clearly notes that Document 33 was withdrawn and not considered. One of the conference attendees (who lives in Hawaii but was representing Fiji) persists in the illusion that the conference somehow magically considered and endorsed an application that was never put before it.

On a happier note, I was able to make a contribution to the work of the conference by serving as secretary of Working Group 2 (operational and technical matters) where numerous topics including BPL were discussed and recommendations to the Plenary were formulated. If you’re interested, the report of the Working Group to the Plenary is on the Web at http://www.jarl.or.jp/iaru-r3/12r3c/docs/078r1.doc. The “difficult personalities” who were at the conference assigned themselves to Working Group 1; I am grateful to Rod for assigning me to cover Working Group 2 while electing to cover Working Group 1 himself! No doubt I owe him one for that.

Travel

Between February and early July I made four trips to Washington in connection with our license restructuring proposal, BPL, and WRC-07 preparations.

As noted earlier, I was in Taipei February 13-21 for the rescheduled IARU Region 3 Conference.

In mid-April I represented the IARU officers at a meeting of the IARU Region 1 Executive Committee in Sofia, returned to Connecticut for an A&F Committee meeting, and then went back to Geneva for a WRC-07 prep meeting.

I skipped the Dayton Hamvention this year because of my daughter’s college graduation that weekend but made my first-ever visit to Seaside, Oregon for the Northwestern Division Convention in June. That was followed by my first visit in three years to the international convention in Friedrichshafen, Germany.

Add to that an Executive Committee meeting and about three weeks of vacation, and there’s no question but that I’ve been away from the office a lot.

In stark contrast to the first half of the year, my travel schedule for the second half is rather light. I intend to keep it that way, because there are several matters that will require my personal attention in Newington this fall. All I have coming up for the rest of 2004 are one division (Southwestern) and one state (Connecticut) convention, the IARU Region 2 Conference and Administrative Council meeting in Trinidad & Tobago, and an Executive Committee meeting. Certainly there will be some Washington travel in connection with BPL and perhaps with WRC-07, but those will be one-day or at most two-day trips. Neither do I expect to be taking much more vacation time this year.

Media Relations

Jen Hagy’s report is designated Annex A to this document. Jen has had a very productive half-year; I am grateful to her for dealing with the BPL “alligators” while also managing to continue “draining the swamp.”

Conclusion

Speaking of being grateful, it would be impossible for anyone in my position to succeed without the support of the Board volunteers, the superb staff in Newington and Fairfax, John Chwat and his legislative relations team, and General Counsel Chris Imlay. ARRL is fielding a first-class team.

I look forward to a productive meeting. In particular, I hope we are able to spend some time considering what to do next with regard to our strategic plan. We made a significant investment in strategic planning last September; to make that investment worthwhile we must now make strategic planning an ongoing process.

Sincere 73,

David Sumner, K1ZZ                                                                     Newington, Connecticut

Chief Executive Officer                                                                                   July 12, 2004

